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Joseph Flickner and Susanna Waltner were married in Russia, 5 Feb 1861
[1].  This was about the time that the Russian Government issued the 
Emancipation Reform of 19 Feb 1861 which ended serfdom in part, allowing
some peasants the right to own their own land and businesses [2].  As a 
consequence of the reform a number of Swiss Volhynian families, mostly 
from the Eduardsdorf area, were able to purchase a tract of land, likely
from the heirs of General Mikhail Kutusov, and establish the settlement 
of Kutusovka in late 1861 or early 1862 [3], [13].

It is probable that the Flickner family lived and farmed in the 
Kutusovka area until 1874 when they, along with six children, came to 
America with the greater part, nearly the whole, of the Kutusovka 
Congregation.

Following is a transcription from the Manifest of the steamship, S.S. 
City of Richmond, which arrived at the Port of New York 08/31/1874 via 
Liverpool and Queenstown [4] and which provides us with a profile of 
the family at the time of immigration:

 
 214 Joseph       Fleckner  31  M    Farmer    Russia   U.S.  Steerage
 215 Susanne      "         34  F    Wife      "        "     "
 216 Benj         "          9  M    Child     "        "     "
 218 Johan        "          6  "    "         "        "     "
 218 Cath         "          4  F    "         "        "     "
 219 Marie        "          3  "    "         "        "     "
 220 Anna         "          1  "    "         "        "     "
 221 Jacob        "         11  M    "         "        "     "

There were eight children born to them in Russia and two of these died
young, Johann in 1863 and Anna in 1871 [1].  Then not long after arrival
in America, the second Anna (passenger #220) also passed away, sometime
in 1874 [1], [4].  This child was not alone, as an unusually large 
number of Swiss Volhynian children died in late 1874 at or about the 
time of immigration and it is possible that the illness that took their 
lives, and maybe the life of young Anna Flickner, was carried from the 
Russian settlements to America ? [5].

Early on the family settled in Indiana and lived there for a few years, 
where their youngest child, Caroline, was born in 1877 [1].  Then in the
late spring of 1878 they acted on a decision to move to Kansas, hoping 
to rejoin relatives and friends from the old Kutusovka Colony who were 
then pioneering what would later become known to us as the Moundridge 
area but was then known as Christian, Kansas.

The farmers were in the fields, racing the rain, bringing in the Turkey
Red as hard as they could, some with harvesters, some with cradles [10]. 
This was the setting when the Flickner family arrived in the vicinity of
Halstead, presumably on Tuesday, 18 Jun 1878. It was that same day when 
the tragedy at Kisiwa Creek is thought to have occurred [12].

There had been unusually heavy rain, causing considerable crop damage
and swelling the streams of the Little Arkansas River valley beyond the
banks, almost to the extent of flooding the city of Halstead.  And the
water was still rising when for one reason or another the oldest son, 
Jacob, yet a teenager, entered the high water of Kisiwa Creek.

We are able to review two newspaper articles which shed light on the 
story through the eyes of the English. First a brief published in the 
Newton Kansan, Thursday - June 20, 1878, under the heading:  "Halstead
Items" which is reproduced as follows [10]:



Another article, published the same day, in the Harvey County News, also
under the heading: "Halstead Items" gives us a little more information
[11]:



The authors of these articles do not express the fact that this wife and
mother, Susanna, was left on the shore of Kisiwa Creek, suddenly alone, 
with five young children, one of which was an infant. She must have 
wondered, "What now?"

Nor could anyone have foreseen, that the surviving children would be 
further traumatized the following winter, in early 1879, when their 
mother, Susanna, also died. We don't know her cause of death but one 
wonders if it might have had something to do with a broken heart? The 
five children, approximate ages 13 months to 14 years, were then 
orphans. [1]

It is not known here who cared for these children, but it is likely that
they were raised in the Christian-Moundridge area.  James W. Krehbiel 
(2002) gives us a little bit of history regarding one of the children, 
Katherina, paraphrased as follows:

"Katharina came to America in 1874 and lived with her parents in 
Indiana for about 3 years before settling in Kansas.  On the trip to 
Kansas her father and brother were drowned. Her mother died c.6 months 
later and Katharina was raised by relatives and friends. She was a 
member of the Salem-Zion Mennonite Church, Freeman, South Dakota until 
1916 when she transferred to the Bethany Mennonite Church, Freeman, 
SD." [14]

One of the sons, Benjamin J. Flickner, joined the First Mennonite Church
at Pretty Prairie, KS, between 1885 to 1887 [15].  He was thought to be
a blacksmith [13]. His brother, John B. also moved to the Pretty Prairie
area, later relocating to the Alemeda vicinity in Kingman County, 
possibly about 1906 [13].  This is where they lived their lives, 
Benjamin being buried at the First Mennonite Cemetery, Pretty Prairie, 
KS and John B. at the Bethany Mennonite Cemetery, Kingman, KS.  Some of
the Flickner descendents of John B. still live and farm in the Kingman 
area.

Little is known here of the younger sisters, Maria and Carolina.  It is
believed that both of them grew to adulthood.  Maria is thought to
have married and at some point gone to live at the Swiss Volhynian 
settlements near Monroe, Washington. [1].

The homestead of J. L. Williamson which approximates the location of the
Flickner's campsite was located 3 miles due south of Halstead (center) 
and along the north bank of Kisiwa Creek (N/2,SE/4,Sec 14,T24S,R2W) [16].
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